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Feminist Frontiers: Rethinking Sex, Gender, and Society. Edited by Laurel Richardson 
and Verta Taylor. 
Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley Publishing Co., 1983. 

Kelly McCormick, OSU, Dept. of Sociology /Center for Women's Studies 

Feminist Frontiers is an apt title for this 
anthology, for certainly this book contains 
articles which represent the foremost efforts of 
recent feminist scholarship. Feminist discourse 
on the issues of sex, gender, and society has 
evolved and matured at a very rapid pace, and 
Feminist Frontiers captures the crest of this 
wave of development. The authors, Richardson 
and Taylor, have truly created a new frontier 
with this collection, as evidenced by the great 
excitement about, and high demand for, this new 
text. 

The authors have structured the book into four 
parts: Learning the Culture, Maintaining 
Patriarchy, Sex-Based Inequality, and Social 
Change. Each of these parts is prefaced by an 
introduction which provides the reader with both 
a feminist and a sociological analysis of that 
segment of the anthology, at the same time that 
it greatly enhances the logical progression of 
the book. Subsequently, each part is divided 
into topical sections. "Learning the Culture" 
contains topics which speak to gender social-
ization: Languages, Images and Ideas, and 
Early Socialization. "Maintaining Patriarchy" 
includes sections which analyze institutions of 
social control: Religion and the Law, Science 
and Medicine, and Institutionalized Violence 
Against Women. "Sex-Based Inequality" contains 
readings on: Explanations and Origins, The 
Politics of Intimacy, Occupational Inequality, 
and Political Inequality. "Social Change" 
captures the most dynamic issues of feminist 
scholarship, directly confronting issues of the 
contemporary women's movement: The Feminist 
l\Iovement, Racism and Sexual Politics in the 
Movement, Spiritual Politics, Consequences for 
Intimate Lives, and Feminism in the Future. 

Included in the reading sections of the book are 
a variety of articles, many of which are alter-
natives to "traditional" sources used in other 
anthologies: political cartoons, humorous draw-
ings by Nicole Hollander, newspaper columns from 
Ann Landers to Ellen Goodman, poems by both 
local and nationally recognized poets, and 
excerpts from stories (such as "The Yellow 
Wallpaper"); there is also feminist theoretical 
scholarship, like that found in an earlier wom-
en's studies reader, Feminist Frameworks, and, 
finally, there are articles representing a wide 
range of scholarly, interdisciplinary study. In 
gathering together such an outstanding collec-
tion of articles, it is obvious that the authors 
devoted much time to reading and analyzing an 
extraordinary amount of material before making 
selections for this final product. Individual 

contributors are as diverse as the sources, 
ranging from unrecognized names who produce 
insightful, amazing work, to noted feminist 
scholars--with specific representation from 
women of color, third world women, and lesbians. 

Given the broad range of issues covered in this 
book, it is possible to conceive of its use in a 
variety of ways. In the classroom, the book can 
serve as the major text for several courses: 
Introduction to Women's Studies, Sociology of 
Women, and courses dealing with Sex Roles. It 
can also be used as a supplement to another 
text, viewed simply as a "reader." In addition 
it is important to consider this anthology 
outside the context of the classroom as it can 
provide the casual reader with a concise over-
view of the feminist perspective. 

In teaching an introductory level Women's 
Studies course, I have chosen this book as the 
major text for my own class. Feminist Frontiers 
presents contemporary feminist issues accompan-
ied by scholarly, interdisciplinary analyses 
--transcending other textbook options for an 
introductory level course. Having used this 
book in the classroom, I can suggest possible 
revisions for a second edition of this anthol-
ogy. Discussion of contemporary feminist issues 
quickly becomes dated, owing largely to the fact 
that feminist scholarship is growing, both in 
complexity and abundance. Consequently, per-
iodic revisions will be necessary to a void anti-
quated issues and analyses. In addition, those 
academicians who teach on the quarter system may 
find the book too lengthy to be used in its 
entirety. And yet while the book is lengthy, 
would also like to see an additional section--
one on Women's Health Issues, a topic of 
increasing interest and popularity among femin-
ists. Finally, I would like to see more lengthy 
discussions by the authors at the beginning of 
each "Part" and also at the beginning of each 
section. Both Richardson and Taylor are very 
learned and talented feminist scholars in the 
fields of sex and gender, and I find myself 
wishing that they would have shared more of 
that knowledge with the readers of this book. 

Feminist Frontiers guides the reader through an 
understanding of the feminist perspective as it 
challenges the reader to re-examine the patriar-
chal experience of contemporary society. Rich-
ardson and Taylor have produced an invaluable 
addition to feminist scholarship, providing the 
reader with a cohesive and coherent overview of 
the sociological and feminist analysis of sex, 
gender, and society. 



Art and Ardor. By Cynthia Ozick. 
New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1983. 

Arnold Shapiro, 05(1, Department of English 

One can easily be seduced by Cynthia Ozick's new 
collection of essays, Art and Ardor. The 
writing is sharp, direct, witty, and vigorous. 
Thus, R. w. B. Lewis's much-praised biography of 
Edith Wharton gives false coherence to a life of 
"drift": Wharton, according to Ozick, was "Cap-
tain, on an uncharted deep, of a ship without 
any imaginable port." Quentin Bell's biography 
of Virginia Woolf is not about a writer at all; 
"it is about the smell of a house. It is about 
a mad woman and her nurse," i.e., Leonard V1oolf. 
E. M. Forster's long-suppressed homosexual 
novel, Maurice, fails not because it is a "fairy 
tale" (no pun intended, Ozick says) but because 
Forster accepts Victorian anti-homosexual shibo-
leths; there is no real sex depicted in the 
novel; it is "a daydream without pictures." 
Forster practiced homosexuality "like a blas-
phemer." 

Ozick's way of penetrating to the core of a sit-
uation is very appealing; her perceptions, one 
feels, must be true. Thus, though her essay 
on Quentin Bell's biography of Virginia V,oolf 
starts out sympathetic to Leonard Woolf (the Jew 
in a world of Bloomsbury snobs), Ozick soon 
shifts the grounds of sympathy. Leonard, she 
says, was very quick to accept the halo of 
sainthood that his marriage to Virginia of-
fered: "Her madness fed his g·enius for respon-
sibility; it became for him a corridor of access 
to her genius •... Bloomsbury could have done 
without him. So could a sane Virginia." In 
Ozick's view, Loenard too readily gave up the 
sexual side of the marriage, the possibility of 
having· children, because Virginia's "madness" 
would not permit either sex or children: " 
too ready a reconcilment to bad news is also a 
kind of abandonment, and Leonard seems very 
early to have relinquished, or allowed Virginia 
to relinquish, the sexual gratifications of mar-
riage." At the same time, Ozick does not let us 
feel too sorry for Virginia: discussing the 
latter's diaries, she notes the constant malice 
( toward Joyce, for example) and snobbishness 
that pervade them. 

Ozick's moral (and literary--the two are usually 
connected) judgments are also attractive. She 
rejects Truman Capote's In Cold Blood, the "non-
fiction novel," for example: "What he means, it 
turns out on publication, is the spawn of gar-
den-variety interview journalism, only with this 
out: he is not to be held accountable for it." 
Accountability and responsibility are important 
concepts for Ozick, in art as well as life: 
". . . the idea of the novel is attached to 
life, to the life of deeds, whic h are suscep-
tible of both judgment and inte rpretation; and 

the novel of Deed is itself a deed to be judged 
and interpreted." In art, Ozick has no use for 
experimentation for its own sake or word-play 
for its own sake: "Fiction will not be inter-
esting or lasting unless it is again conceived 
in the art of the didactic .... The experi-
mental is almost never the innovative. The 
innovative imagines something we have never 
experienced before ... " A truly innovative 
work, according to Ozick, is Tolstoy's "The 
Death of Ivan Hych," which imagines for us the 
moment of death. Her literary heroes are George 
Eliot, Tolstoy, Jane Austen, Henry James, writ-
ers with profound moral concerns (here it must 
be said that Ozick's own fiction is full of 
word-play, innovative language, and moral con-
cern--inextricably connected). 

Qzick's favorite commandment is the Second (the 
one about "graven images"). Literature must 
never be made an end unto itself, an "idol." 
Thus she criticizes the New Critics: "For the 
priests of that sect the text had become an 
idol; humanity was left out." Harold Bloom is 
"a system-builder," who, whatever his references 
to the Kabbalah, has created "a closed, inter-
nalized system," that, finally, refers only to 
itself. A story, asserts Ozick, must mean, not 
be. ( As a res ult of these beliefs, s h~often 
suspicious of poetry. Poems, too often, simply 
are. 

\iith respect to wonen's issues, Ozick calls 
herself a "classical feminist." She wants total 
equality between the sexes, equal access for men 
and women, "access to the great world of think-
in g , being, and doing." In a hilarious essay 
called "The Hole/Birth Catalogue," she rejects 
the logic of the "hole." Just as a man does not 
want to be defined by his "inseminatory rod," so 
a won,an must not be defined by the hole at the 
end of her torso, the hole which if she follows 
society's gender-based distinctions "dictates 
her tasks, preoccupations, proprieties, tastes, 
character." Ozick firmly rejects Fre ud's notion 
that "anatomy is destiny" ( "To reduce the person 
altogether to her anatomy is to wish the person 
into a nullity") just as she rejects Freud's 
flirtation with the "dark gods" of the primitive 
world and his notion that i\1oses was an Egyptian. 

7 her e are so ma ny good thin g s in these essays 
tha t one hesitate s to criticize. However, 
Ozick's voice , so appealin g·, so a ttractive , so 
seductive, must occasionally be questioned. She 
is not, I think, always ri g ht. "Classical fem-
inist" that she is, for e xample, she has no use 
for th e "ne w" ft::minisr:1 that see ks to study women 
separately, see ks to und ersta nd wome n's sensi-



bility and mind and literature apart from men's. 
Ozick hates the term "woman writer," which she 
sees as the "Ovarian Theory of Literature," as 
bad as Norman Mailer's "Testicular Theory." In 
this connection, Ozick is like the members of 
the B'nai B'rith Anti-Defamation League who 
oppose affirmative action because it is based on 
quotas. Once quotas were used to exclude Jews, 
so all systems using quotas (even when they are 
used positively) must be bad. Once men and 
women were separated to keep women down, in 
their place. Ozick can not conceive how women 
can be studied separately in a course, or 
categorized separately as "women writers" for 
reasonable, positive purposes. Hhen she was in 
Columbus several years ago she was horrified to 
learn that my wife belonged to an exclusively 
female group that gets together to discuss lit-
erature. Because she was herself once excluded, 
she cannot conceive that exclusiveness of 
another sort might be beneficial and that it 
might become the basis of the very equality she 
dreams of. 

Occasionally she overstates and, blinded by he r 
own prejudices, she distortes. Thus, some how 
Wordsworth's "Tintern Abbey" is a precursor of 
Nazism--because Wordsworth made an "idol" of 
Nature: "the soul's license to express every-
thing upon the bosom of a Nature perceived as 
holy can beget the unholy expression of sav-
agery." She moves--in one sentence--from Words-
worth to the German Wandervogel ( "young madca p 
bands and bards who wandered the German la nd-
scape looking for a brooding moodiness to 
inspire original feeling") to the Hitler Youth 
and . the Final Solution. She says that "Gershom 
Scholem is a historian who remade the world." 
Well, maybe, if your "world" centers totally on 
Jewish history and philosophy. Writing of 
Malamud's novel, The Tenants, Ozick asserts that 
the black character, Willie Spearmint, a violent 

Women Take Charge. By Nina Easton. 
Washington: Center for Study of Responsive Law, 1983. 

P. J. Karr-Kidwell, Texas Woman 's University 

For readers who desire a book tha t documents the 
common problems that wome n face as consumers, 
this r ecent publication from the Center for 
Study of Responsive Law in Washington is not 
only an informative book, but is also a relevant 
and badly needed guide for women. Furthermore, 
Ralph Nader's' preface is an intriguing one, 
which stresses the need for follow-up reports 

anti-Semite, "is the black dream that is current 
in our world. Blacks made him. Few blacks dis-
own him." Ozick never considers that Spearmint, 
on the contrary, might be the Jewish liberal's 
nightmare, the projection of his darkest fears, 
and the justification for his turning away from 
the cause of civil rights (note the absence of 
Jewish groups at the recent March on Washing-
ton). Finally, I do not quite know what to make 
of these assertions: "The novel at its nine-
teenth-century pinnacle was a Judaized novel: 
George Eliot and Dickens and Tolstoy were all 
touched by the Jewish covenant: they wrote of 
conduct and the consequences of conduct: they 
were concerned with a society of will and com-
mandment." For Ozick, Judaism is a religion 
based on a history of suffering and persecution. 
At its center are human relationships and com-
mitment; the covenant binds us to commandments 
about how we must behave with each other. Ozick 
may be right about the basis of Eliot's and 
Dickens' and Tolstoy's commitment to humanity, 
but I suspect that the writers she reveres might 
also have been influenced by Christianity, the 
Sermon on the Mount, for example. 

Ozick's final pieces are personal. She dis-
cusses being a graduate student in the fifties 
totally under the sway of Henry James (she 
received her M.A. from Ohio State, with a thesis 
on James) and growing up in the Bronx in the 
thirties, reading everything she could get hold 
of--from Nancy Drew to Jane Eyre. Even in these 
essays her moral commitments are clear (James 
was devoted to life, not art; "Influence is per-
dition"). Without any pomposity and with great 
good humor about her own high seriousness, her 
determination to be a success, Ozick lets us see 
the fledgling writer about to take wing. On the 
basis of Art and Ardor her dream has been ful-
filled. 

from other women, based on their e x perie nces, 
r esearch, and observations. 

The book is devoted to s ix ma jor areas: ad ver-
tising, fashion, finance , consumer services, 
health, a nd legal services--hig hlighting common 
problems in each area confronting women. For 



I 
example, in the advertising and fashion indus-
tries, patterns and stereotypes have existed for 
several years, portraying women as intellect-
ually inferior to men, and displaying them as 
mere decorative objects. The finance area is 
divided into sections related to the severe 
handicap that women face in terms of denied 
credit and the Equal Credit Opportunity Act; the 
work documents these problems by providing sam-
plings of women's credit complaints to the Fed-
eral Trade Commission. The consumer services 
area of the work focuses on difficulties that 
women face with car and home repairs, providing 
general rules or tips for dealing with the 
"consumer service games." The health area deals 
with problems associated with common or typical 
medical diagnoses of women's symptoms as "only 
psychological or emotional concerns" that are 
often remedied with tranquilizers, sedatives, or 
stimulants. Lastly, the legal services area 
focuses on the quality of lawyer-client rela-
tionships for women; it points out choices that 
women can make with regard to legal services, 
with particular reference to family violence and 

child custody problems. Following these areas 
is a lengthy and relevant apendix. 

The appendix is approximately seventy-five pages 
of additional resources, agencies, referrals, 
and related information in the advertising, 
consumer services, health, and finance areas. 
Some of the following reference lists are quite 
helpful: a listing of feminist groups as well 
as resources and groups avail.able to men; ref-
erences on sex role stereotyping (for example, 
the image of women in the media), sexism, 
racism, and classism; a listing of women-con-
trolled health centers and advocacy groups; 
information on breast cancer and abortions; and 
information on pension, insurance, and housing. 
This book is certainly a relevant and compre-
hensive guideline for all women. It can be 
purchased for $6.50 from the Center for Study of 
Responsive Law, P.O. Box 19367, Washington, D.C. 
20036. For women who are genuinely interested 
in their own professional and personal growth, 
their money will be well spent. 

Against All Odds: The Feminist Movement in Mexico to 1940. By Anna Macfas. 
Westport, Connecticut: Greenwood Press, 1982. 

Roberta H. /viii/er, O.P. , Ohio Dominican College, Dept. of Sociology 

Against All Odds is a well-documented study of 
the existence of a feminis> movement in Mexico 
prior to 1940. Anna Macias wrote this history 
to prove both its existence and its influe nce 
upon Mexican women between the late 180U's and 
1940. During the 1930's, thousands of Mexican 
women organized in order to obtain suffrage 
rights. Although it appeared that they had won 
their franchise, at the last moment in 1939, the 
Mexican Congress tabled the amendment. Its 
reasons for this action hav e never been satis-
factorily explained by feminists who have writ-
ten about the era . Perhaps, Madas speculates, 
"they did not wish to admit that many Mexican 
women were, indeed, enemies of the revolution" 
(p. 144). (Women received the right to vote in 
national elections in 1953, although they did 
not have an election in which to exer c ise that 
rig ht until 1958.) Madiis• history, however , is 
mea nt to preserve the memory of that small but 
e nergetic group of feminists in Mexico who 
strove to eliminate legal and social restric-
tions which not only confined women to th e home , 
but also relegated them to the status of 
children. 

Mac(as' prinicipal task, since the existing 
information was both voluminous and scattered, 
was to piece together comprehensibly the men, 
women, and the e vents involved. Her familiarity 
with Mexico, as a result of frequent visits 
there, added considerably to her research. She 
chose the title--Against All Odds--to reflect 
the ove rwhelming difficulties which these pio-
neers "encountered in trying to educate Mexican 
men to view women as persons and not as symbols 
or objects" (p. xiii). From my own recent 
r esearch in Mexico, it is evident tha t this 
struggle is not over. The diversity which has 
characterized the women's movement both in Mex-
ico and internationally coincides with cultural 
and social differences, and the process of 
change is often difficult to assess. 

In 1981, a book e ntitled Quien Es Quie n: 
Mujeres l\,Jexicanas was put together by a com-
mittee of Mexican women (who were aligned 
ne ither with the government nor with the 
feminist mov eme nt per se) for the purpose of 
r e nderin g praise to Mexican women who each day 



occupy a more important place in the country's 
activities. It presents a galaxy of Mexican 
women renowned in a variety of professions and 
social service activities, ranging from the 
sciences to the arts, from politics to hosp ital 
and public assistance volunteer work. All of 
the women referred to in this work are from the 
upper economic echelons of society . In the 
introduction, the editors note the diversity 
which exists among Mexican women--one result of 
the formation of Mexican culture through the 
process of acculturation. Social class, econ-
omic needs, and the level of education are 
indeed factors which tend to separate women in 
terms of their roles, perspectives, and 
interests. 

We are reminded, therefore, that although socio-
economic conditions and attitudes do change, 
they do so very slowly. The Civil Codes, such 
as those of 1927 which gave Mexican women equal 
legal status with men in matters of divorce, 
childcare, and contracts, (as well as the right 
for single women to leave their parental home) 
exist as part of the national law. However, the 
nationwide implementation of these Codes still 
requires substantial change in the social mores 
and attitudes of both men and women. Although 
Mexico City, the capital and hub of government, 
business, and educational activities, has been 
in the vanguard of changing women's roles, 
smaller cities and sectors of the nation, where 
the economy is sluggish and/or the people are 
somewhat isolated, do not make it possible for 
women to either live alone or go to work. 

Macias identifies the Church-State power 
struggle, which became a central issue in Mex-
ican politics from the 1850's until the pres-
idency of Camacho in 1940, as a major source of 
frustration for the feminist movement. Women 
were considered to be supporters of the Church 
and its hierarchical prouncements; they were, 
therefore, considered to be unreliable by the 
anticlerical, secular-oriented politicians in 
power. Moreover, some liberal politicians and 
revolutionaries on state and federal levels of 
government, such as the Yucatan aspirants for 
high political office, Alvaredo and Carillo 
Puerto, saw the feminist ca use as politically 
beneficial to their own aspirations. They 
actively supported the Yucatan feminist leaders 
while, at the same time, they manipulated fem-
inist issues to suit their own interests; their 
attempts were unsuccessful, though, partially 
because of the particular women involved, and 
because of "bad press." Almost all the fem-
inists involved in the movement were from the 
middle class, and, consequently, had more 
educational and professional training than the 
majority of the women in the country. Although 

Mac(as does not specifically say so, these women 
either were exceptional in their ambitions, or 
they came from exceptional families who encour-
aged their educational pursuits and supported 
their public activities. In this minority, some 
of the most vocal feminists were also non-con-
formists in that they defined themselves as 
atheists, communists, socialists, and anti-cler-
icalists. The vast majority of Mexican women 
were not ready to listen to these pioneers in 
their calls for sex-education in the schools, 
birth control, equitable divorce laws, and 
political rights. 

Interestingly, what is implied in Maci~s' com-
mentary is the tremendous potentiality of women 
united to effect social change. Men, whether 
unconsciously or not, seem to strive to keep 
women divided. In addition, one of her findings 
suggests a recurring viewpoint among educated 
Mexican women: not to place themselves in 

/ direct job competition with men. Macias reports 
that a prominent Yucatan politician in the 
1920's, Felipe Carillo Puerto, advocated that 
women join the work force as a means of expand-
ing women's vision beyond the home. He was 
forced to reorient his advocacy, encouraging 
women, instead, to engage in volunteer work in 
educational, charitable, and welfare activities 
( p. 91). The reason lay in the fact that if 
educated women did join the work force, they 
would be competing with men; the available, and 
limited, job market for professional and career 
personnel was already overcrowded. 

With reference again to Quien Es Quien, the edi-
tors observe that in recent decades ( the 1960's 
and 1970's) higher education has been helping 
women to learn "the rules of the game" in the 
world of men. At the same time, however, men 
are learning to consider women as professional 
threats. The editorial attitude of this work is 
that vengeance and conflict between the sexes 
cannot be beneficial to a country; they con-
clude, at least in part, that feminism should be 
viewed as a transition movement toward humanism 
generally, and not as an end in itself. Fem-
inism, they say, does not mean a rejection of, 
but a reaffirmation of, a woma n's sexuality 
within the context of achieving respect for the 
woman as a human being, as a person with intel-
ligence and capabilities equal to, if different 
from, men. 

In lig ht of its analysis a nd historical data, 
Against All Odds raises interesting questions 
for the feminist movement. A basic problem 
undHlying its relative lack of success in 
Mexico appears to be its inability to rouse 
su p port within the majority which it would 

l l 



directly benefit. Due to the g reat disparity 
between socio-economic classes, wome n have not 
been able to identify with fe minis t leade rs on 
any consistent basis. As June Nash ha s observed 
in Sex and Class in La tin America (UJ80), change 
takes place within an established cultural set-
ting and under particular historical circum-
stances. That is, one must be cognizant of 
culture in terms of time and place, especially 
in a country divided by its geographical fea-
tures and location of resources. For example, 
the Yucatan and Oaxaca a r eas were isolated from 
the rest of Mexico until recently by the lack of 
roads, transportation, and communication. Thus, 
the failure of the Mexican feminis ts in the Yuc-
atan to become a national force in 1919 can be 
attributed in part to their physical isolation. 
ln addition, their goals were too radical for 
the deleg·ates who did manage to travel the long 
distances to the meetin gs which were held in the 
1920's. Cultural mores, moreover, could not be 
ignored on behalf of principles. Macias notes 
that cultural i;>ressures against divorce laws 
were greater than religious objections in the 
early 1920's (p. 108). Consequently, discrim-
inatory divorce laws were not altered until 
1927. Mexican women still avoid seeking a 
divorce for socioeconomic r easons, including th e 
absence of any effective enforcement of s upport 
statutes. 

On the other hand, Ward Goode nough in Coop-
eration in Change ( 1963) postulated that Ira 
person's identity is rooted in the social order, 
then social change effected by technolog ical and 
industrial advances will necessarily alter the 
self-identities of the participants of that 
society. Mac(as' history and documentation 
seems to support Coodenough's theory: increased 
literacy among women and increased numbers of 
professional career women which occurred in 
conjunction with economic ex pansion and diver-
sifica tion, made those women ready to lis t e n 
seriously to feminist calls for property and 
legal rights. 

Another question rais ed by l\tadas' work is, To 
what ex te nt should the movement acknowledge and 
fo s te r th e s imila rities a mo ng wome n, disregard-
in g s ig nifica nt cultura l diffe re nces? It ha s 

been observed that most women are rational 
actors who act to maximize benefits and minimize 
risks. 1 This theory would suggest that in order 
to be effective , fem i nist lead ers should be se n-
sitive to the cultura l, geographic, a nd socio-
economic differences among women. Macfos also 
notes the high and rapid "burn-out" rate among 
feminist leaders; she attributes this mostly to 
factious in-fighting. This reviewer would sug-
gest that another reason for the burn-out is the 
vigorous opposition from husbands, family, and 
friends. 

Each chapter of this book can be read as an 
independent unit, while the final chapter pro-
vides a general overview of the development of 
the r,1e xican feminist movement as detailed in the 
individual chapters. The chapter entitled 
"Women and the Me xican Revolution" is quite fas-
cinating with its discussion of the soldaderas 
( the Mexican soldier's woman). Anyone inter-
ested in investigating further the roles and 
status of women in Mexico will appreciate the 
extensive and informative bibliographical essay 
included as a type of post-chapter. Macfas 
s hares the fruits of her thorough historical 
r e search through her annotative comments on her 
r esources. 

The title itself becomes more meaningful with a 
foreknowledge of Mexico's social structure and 
cultural framework, s i nee this knowledge pro-
v ides insight into the intricacies of male-fem-
ale relationships and the way that perceived (as 
well as real) obligations, rights, and loyalties 
change only subtly over time. Macias has writ-
ten a specialized history within time and space 
limitations. Consequently, there is not an 
adequate causal investigation into the factors 
underlying the opposition to the movement. 
Without this understanding, in the opinion of 
this reviewer, her history provides a r a ther 
one-sided view of the interests of Mexican 
wome n. For it seems to be the ba re recorded 
historical facts which lead her to the con-
clusion that respect for the Mexican woman came 
only when she behaved like a man. 

1 Jan e Jacquette , "Wome n and Mode rniza tion 
Th eory," World Politics, Vol. 34, Number 2. 

A Feminist Perspective in the Academy: The Difference It Makes. Edited by Elizabeth 
Langland and Walter Gove. 
Chicago: University o f Chicago Press, 198 1. 

Joanne Blum, O SU , Dep artment o f E ng lish 

This antholog y is a collec tio n of nine essays 
which were first prese nted in a lectu re se ries 
at Vanderbilt Univ ersity a nd la te r in a s pecial 
issue of Soundings : An Interdisc iplinary 
Journal. \i-Jritte n by sc hola r s with impr ess iv e 

crede ntials in differ e nt fi elds of the huma n-
itie s a nd socia l scie nces , these essays p r ovide 
a n over view of the d iffere nce a feminist per-
specti ve has rna de- -or co uld ma ke--in th e schol-
ars hip of th ese di sc ip lines . T her e is a dua l 



purpose: to assess current changes in the 
academy and to discuss the implications for 
change through feminist research. 

While the specific concerns of the contributors 
vary according to their disciplines, there are 
many areas of agreement. All assume that the 
study of and by women is valid and that women 
have too long been excluded or misrepresented in 
scholarship. All would agree also that, while 
the difficulties confronting feminist research 
are immense, and that progress in incorporating 
its viewpoints into the regular curriculum is 
both slow and difficult to assess, the impli-
cations of feminist perspectives are profound. 

While feminist studies have begun to make in-
roads into the scholarship of most disciplines, 
this research maintains still a fairly marginal 
position. Literary critic Patricia Meyer Spacks 
·notes, for example, in "The Difference It 
Makes," that it is no longer possible for a ser-
ious scholar to read Jane Austen without ref-
erence to feminist insight on her work. Yet, as 
her survey of major literary journals demon-
strates, feminist perspectives usually appear as 
footnotes, or in special issues, and have made 
little progress in influencing mainstream lit-
erary criticism. The reasons for this tenacious 
marginality, Spacks argues, are related to fem-
inist criticism's very strengths. Because of 
its interdisciplinary and experientially orien-
ted approach, it lacks the clear methodology 
which is traditional to literary criticism, 
challenging the very foundations of literary 
scholarship. Yet it is feminist criticism's 
very flexibility and its insistence on the rela-
tion of art to life which are the sources of its 
vitality and significance. 

Nancy S. Reinhardt, in "New Directions for Fem-
inist Criticism in Theatre and the Related 
Arts," asserts that while women's studies in 
cinema and popular culture are thriving (as in 
the proliferation of feminist film journals), 
feminist research in theatre history and theatre 
criticism is only just beginning. The primary 
reason, Reinhardt notes, for marginal status 
here is that theatre traditionally has been a 
"public, social, and hence male-dominated art" 
(p. 27). She explains how the Aristotelian 
paradigm of tragedy virtually precludes the pos-
sibility of a female hero, unless she is ren-
dered abnormal in some way. She explains how 
male bias has .dominated theatrical staging and 
design, relegating female characters to "peri-
pheral space" and males to the "central space," 
and how stage designs such as the "peep-hole" 
proscenium arch and the often sexually sugges-
tive Baroque designs both reflect and presume a 
male perspective ( p. 40). Reinhardt argues that 
a female perspective would alter and enhance our 
understanding of classical theatre, would 

broaden its thematic concerns, and would lead to 
new approaches to theatre ( such as those being 
explored by Megan Terry and Ntozake Shange). 

Carl N. Degler asserts in his "What the Women's 
Movement Has Done to American History" that our 
perceptions of the American past have, to some 
extent, been revised by feminist perspectives. 
For example, he notes how historians have been 
compelled to take a new look at Frederick 
Jackson Turner's "frontier thesis" as research 
reveals that women's experience of the expanding 
west was quite different from that expounded in 
previous (male) scholarship. Similar revision-
ary looks have been taken at women's role in the 
American Revolution, at the shaping of southern 
Evangelicalism, at the temperance movement and 
prohibition. More profound revision has begun 
to emerge in relation to the theoretical bases 
of historical research itself. The controversy 
surrounding classification of women as a min-
ority--problematic because women are "sui gen-
eris"--has caused some scholars to assert that 
there is no such thing as a history of women, 
and others to re-examine the bases of their 
classifications. While our perceptions of the 
past have been revised, and while a few more 
women are being mentioned in textbooks, "the 
structure through which we pass on our history 
to students has remained almost unchanged" (p. 
82). . 

Certainly the more inherently sexist foundations 
of the disciplines of religious studies, politi-
cal science, and economics are the major reason 
why feminist studies have been so slow to emerge 
in these areas. Rosemary Radford Ruether in 
"The Feminist Critique in Religious Studies," 
which focuses primarily on the Judeo-Christian 
tradition, reviews some of the reasons for wom-
en's traditional exclusion from religious lead-
ership and education, and examines the ways in 
which feminists are beginning to re-discover and 
revise that tradition. She sees these scholars 
as comprising essentially three camps: those 
who posit an egalitarian view of religious faith 
through better exegesis of scripture; those who 
take a more critical vie w of scripture and use 
the prophetic tradition as their norm against 
which the sexism of the dominant tradition is 
critiqued; and those who believe women waste 
their time trying to salvage useful humanistic 
elemen ts from the extant tradition and who 
explore other sources such as ancient religions 
and matriarchal societies. As far as actual 
influence of these trends on the academy goes, 
Ruether describes the status of wome n's studies 
here as still marginal and vulnerable. 

The same kind of vulnerability is true of wom-
en's studies in political science. While some 
departments have made atternDts to discu: s ""!omen 



in politics" in their courses, these are always 
peripheral to the regular curriculum. The title 
of Nannerl O. Keohane's essay, "Speaking from 
Silence: Women and the Science of Politics," 
points out one of the principal reasons for wom-
en's traditional exclusion from politics: long-
standing cultural enjoiners to female silence. 
As the core of political science is the exercise 
of power--observable power within the public 
sphere--and as men have access to most position ., 
of power, it is hardly surprising that feminist 
influx here lags considerably. Keohane notes 
two types of change beginning to occur, the 
effects of which are too early to judge. One is 
the movement of more women into public political 
positions. The other is a gradual transition in 
the way political science perceives its subject 
matter: a broadening of concerns and a ques-
tioning of some of the dichotomous assumptions 
on which political science has traditionally 
been founded. The polarization of public and 
private spheres is the most obvious example of 
such a long-unquestioned theoretical construct. 
More and more, political scientists are paying 
attention to research in other social sciences 
and are studying the political dynamic involved 
in less visible relationships. The implications 
of feminist studies for the structure of the 
discipline are immense . Yet, while new ques-
tions have been added to the political science 
agenda, the agenda itself has not been signif-
icantly effected. 

The implications of women's studies for the 
discipline of economics are eq ually profound. 
As Nancy S. Barrett describes it in "How the 
Study of iJomen has Restructured the Discipline 
of Economics," mainstream economic theory is 
grounded in a species of individualism which 
holds that "if individuals and competitive firms 
are left to seek their own private gain, the 
invisible hand of the market will gu ide the m to 
the most advantageous choices, and thereby the 
material welfare of socie ty will be maxiraize d" 
(p. 102). This definition, in effect, provides 
rational and moral justification for free-enter-
p rise capitalism. Both the civil rights and 
feminist movements have focused on discrimina-
tion in labor markets as a central issue. Early 
research focused on wage differentials: we r e 
these differentials by race and sex actually 
,t ttrib utable to discrimination, or we r e they the 
r esult of other factors such as differing "human 
,.:apital" resources like e ducation and work 
e xperience? The discovery that significant wage 
d iffere ntials exist between male a nd fer.1ale 
workers e ve n where education and work experie nce 
are equal, thou g h, suggested that wage differ-
e ntia ls were due less to simple supply and 
de mand interaction than to the r elative posi-
tions of men and wome n in society. Barrett 
emp hasizes the implications of th ese discoveries 
for economic theo ry in that th ey raise q ues tions 
about the efficiency of free markets a nd of cap-
italistic institutions. As Barr ett pu t s it, "if 

rewards are based on sociological considerations 
rather than on the skill and effort that is put 
in to work, then it is not altogether clear that 
the traditional justification for free-enter-
prise capitalism remains" (p. 106). It is clear 
that the study of economics is also the study of 
power and sociology, and Barrett argues that 
this is the strongest reason why women's 
studies must continue as an interdisciplinary 
approach. 

The urge toward an interdisciplinary approach 
and to the integration of feminist concerns with 
mainstream academic curricula is another signi-
ficant basis of agreement among these essayists, 
and is echoed strongly in the essays on anthro-
pology, psychology, and sociology. Judith 
Shapiro's essay, "Anthropology and the Study of 
Gender," stresses that the goal of women's 
studies in anthropology should be to integrate 
the study of gender into the central concerns of 
the social sciences; social sciences have 
failed, as Shapiro sees it, to recognize the 
significance of gender as an integral part of 
social organization. Feminist studies in an-
thropology, as well as in psychology and socio-
logy, question long-standing assumptions. 
Anthropologists have discovered tha t what it 
meirn s to be male or female cross-culturally is 
neither self-evident nor consistent. Questions 
about sexual bias among anthropological 
researchers have also come to the fore. Janet 
T. Spence, in "Changing Conceptions of Men and 
Women," notes similar questions being raised in 
psychology. Hard and fast theoretical con-
structs--such as the s ubordination of women, and 
the concepts of masculinity and femininity as 
denoting specific and separate behavior--are now 
subject to strenuous debate. Researchers of 
androgyny have extended our awareness of gen-
der-related phenomena by demonstrating the flex-
ibility of human behavior. Spence asserts that 
new ev idence indicates that ge nder-rela ted phen-
omena are "multi-dimens iona l," seriously chal-
lenging an essential theoretical s t r ucture on 
Nhich most psychological research is based: 
polarized conceptions of male and female 
behavior. 

In her essay , "~,'omen in Sociolog ical Analsis: 
New Scholarship Ver sus Old Paradigms, " Cynthia 
Fuchs Eps te in discusses the breakdown of dichot-
omous theor etical constr ucts in r elation to mas-
c ulinity a nd femininity. Previously accep ted 
th eo ries , s uc h as the "instrumental" and "exp-
ress ive" package of Ta lcott Parsons (men do ; 
wome n feel), the "inner a nd o uter worlds" of 
Erik Erikson (what women do is inner ; me n, 
o uter), and the conception of men as ratio na l 
a nd wome n as emotiona l or intuitive , hav e 
served, Epste in ex plains, to le nd credence a nd 
th eor etical s uppor t to a perpetua tion of male 
domi nance; these ass um ptions are now bein g q ues-
tioned. Eps te in notes the c urre nt deba te over 
t he va lidity of the "early socialization model," 
long a concep t centra l to social science 



research which describes human behavior as in 
large part determined by the first ten years, 
six years, or eighteen months of life. Spence's 
own research on the changing self-images of 
women entering professions, as well as various 
studies on the effects of occupation on person-
ality (among others), have demonstrated that 
this model is a deficient one as it disguises 
the extent to which human behavior changes 
throughout life. 
Overall, this anthology serves to confirm one's 
sense of the potentially revolutionary impact 
of feminist studies on scholarship in the human-
ities and social sciences. These scholars ex-
press the exciting perceptions of human behavior 
which feminist research is uncovering. Yet, as 
these perceptions challenge the underpinnings of 
traditional research methods and concepts, pro-
gress in making them a part of the regular aca-
demic curriculum is very slow in coming. The 
inevitable resistance encountered because of the 
iconoclastic character of feminist perspectives, 

the present necessity for feminist researchers 
to be both effective traditional scholars and 
feminist re-viewers, and the related problem of 
tokenism are issues raised again and again in 
these essays. Because of the inter-disciplinary 
basis of women's studies, such an anthology as 
this is very useful, and should be considered a 
significant resource for women's studies depart-
ments. The work, however, does have one serious 
deficiency (noted by Marlene Longenecker in her 
review of this volume forthcoming in the Journal 
of Higher Education) in that the concerns of 
minority and third world women are addressed by 
virtually none of the contributors. Given the 
goals of feminist research highlighted here--the 
integration of a feminist perspective into main-
stream academia and the transcendence of inauth-
entic theoretical constructs which have for so 
long impeded recognition of women's perspec-
tives--this neglect is both a significant over-
sight and a sad reminder of the long way we have 
yet to go. 

Shopping Bag Ladies: Homeless Women Speak About Their Lives. By Ann Marie 
Rousseau. 
New York: Pilgrim Press, 1981 ·. 

Mary Sullivan, OSU, Dept. of Sociology / Center for Women's Studies 

A recently published work by Ann Marie Rousseau, 
entitled Shopping Bag Ladies: Homeless Women 
Speak About Their Lives, offers a moving, yet 
disturbing, account of a relatively invisible 
segment of America's urban poor: homeless 
women. Through photographs and interviews with 
eighteen homeless women, Rousseau seeks to doc-
ument the painful circumstances of these women's 
lives; in so doing, she renders their existence 
more visible, and therefore more connected to 
our own lives. As a result of Rousseau's con-
cern for providing a realistic record and val-
idation of these women's experiences, a large 
part of her book consists of photographs and the 
women's own descriptions of their lives. What 
emerges from this work is a haunting portrait of 
the lives of homeless women, and a realization 
of the profound oppression those who are iso-
lated, impoverished, elderly, mentally and 
physically disabled, homeless, and female face 
in this society; it also provokes some small 
understanding of what it means to be homeless--a 
position which will automatically relegate a 
person to the marginal status of invisibility. 

In her introduction, Rousseau describes homeless 
women as follows: 

Shopping bag ladies are at the extreme 
end of the spectrum of homelessness. 
They are often older and suffering from 
the effects of poverty and the social 
isolation of the middle-aged and elderly 
single woman. Many are mentally dis-
abled. They have come to a point of 
total adaptation to living outside. 

Whether or not this is a "choice" is 
debatable, but it is true that once a 
woman has moved onto the streets it 
is very difficult to help her return 
to normalcy. Many women prefer inde-
pendence to charity and social ser-
vices ( p. 1 7) • 

The circumstances which force women onto the 
streets vary; many are too poor or otherwise 
handicapped to obtain safe or adequate housing, 
or they fear institutionalization. A large num-
ber of the women had experienced some sort of 
personal crisis, such as alcoholism, divorce, 
mental illness, physical abuse by husbands, 
evictions, the loss of welfare benefits, or un-
employment, which they lacked the resources to 
effectively deal with. What many of these women 
have in common, according to Rousseau, is an 
"inability to deal adequately with severe per-
sonal problems" (p. 16). Compounding these per-
sonal problems are social con ditions--s uch as 
the lack of employment opportunities for these 
women, and the bureaucratic maze surrounding 
public assistance programs--which often results 
in impoverishment and homelessness, and their 
subsequent invisibility. 

The issue of invisibility is brought to the sur-
face by Alix Kates Shulman in her preface to the 
book. Homeless women, she theorizes, receive so 
much less at tention . and care than homeless men 
because "in a society in which women have little 
power, their lives are considered unimportant 
compared to the lives of men" (p. 11). In addi-
tion, the invisibility of these women is rein-
forced by their own survival tactics adopted for 



life on the street. For example, attempts to be 
as inconspicuous as possible are often a means 
to avoid abuse or physical violence. Indeed, 
the very fact that these women carry bags of 
some sort connects them with other women, rather 
than totally distinguishing them. The bag, as 
Shulman notes, "remains an almost universal fe-
male sign, connecting 'us' with 'them"' (p. 12). 
The invisibility of homeless women is also 
clearly evident in the lack of research by gov-
ernment agencies and social scientists; as well 
as the lack of adequate shelters for these 
women. As one homeless woman said, "Even in 
California, there's so much more available for 
the men who are down and out than the women. 
That's because they figure a woman can always 
get a man. I couldn't even get a room" (p. 
107). Pointing to the lack of research on these 
women, sociologist Theodore Ca plow describes 
homeless women as "something of a sociological 
r.1ystery" (p. 11). 

Rousseau cites several factors responsible for 
the increasing number of homeless women. One 
is the process of deinstitutionalization, 
started in the mid-1960's, which initiated the 
release of many patients in the mental health 
system. According to Rousseau, many of these 
former patients are "unable to cope with th e 
anxieties and stress of competing for jobs and 
housing," and as a result, they "drift about 
unprotected and unprovided for on the streets" 
( p. 19). In addition, urban renewal efforts 
have resulted in the displacement of the most 
disadvantaged groups--those already at the lower 
end of the socioeconomic scale . Such displace-
ment may leave the poorest of the poor with no 
other alternative than to attempt to survive on 
the street. 

Rousseau also describes the psychological and 
physical consequences of homeless ness . Often 
these women have no place to sleep, and much of 
their day may be spent in search of food. Home-
less women are entirely without private space, 
and they are forced to eat, sleep, bathe, chan ge 
clothes, and even u rina t0 in public places. 
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This lack of private space denies them any ref-
uge or security. It is difficult to comprehend 
the profound connotations of homelessness; 
Rousseau concludes that in our society, "to be 
without a home is to be invisible" (p. 22). 

As a result of their invisibility in the larger 
social order, hor.1eless women doubt themselves 
and suffer decreased self-esteem as well as a 
loss of identity. ltousseau reports that many of 
the women · are ashamed or embarrassed about their 
circumstances, and often feel responsible for 
being "failures" in the eyes of society. The 
women are rarely critical of the conventional 
societal order where the ideal female roles of 
wife and mother contrast so sharply with their 
own reality. In essence, these women suffer 
from alienation and isolation--having "no place 
in the world made them question their very right 
to be" (p. 17). 

ln Shopping Bag Ladies, Ann Marie Rousseau 
attempts to remove the experiences of homeless 
women from the realm of invisibility by report-
ing the images and words of these women directly 
to the reader. "I have no hor,1e," one woman in 
the book says, "no place that is mine where I 
can go and close the door" (p. 60). Through 
Rousseau's work, we can begin to understand 
the profound nature of the oppression of home-
less women--the tragedy and pain of being with-
out private space, and without the barest of 
life's essentials. "By revealing the hidden 
world of those who are without even the rudi-
menta ry protection of shelter," Rousseau con-
cludes, "I have raised questions about the 
prospects for those who cannot provide for 
themselves in this society" ( p. 22). The lives 
of these homeless women, documented so well by 
Rousseau, reveal how tenuo us survival is in this 
society for so many women; how so many of them 
fall throu g h the cracks into a world of invisi-
bility and suffering. Through her revelation of 
this hidden world, Rousseau initiates an exam-'-
ination which will lea d to a greater unders tand-
ing of these women's lives and needs, and of the 
bonds that a ll women share with homeless women. 
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